FPP Change Form
Change Request Number: 12MCN003 Winter Emergency Bypass Procedures (REVISED 2/7/12)
Date:  October 12, 2011
Proposed By: Carl Dugger McNary Fisheries

Proposed Change:  
Our proposed criteria for going into emergency bypass mode, and therefore shutting down the water supply to the McNary JFF are as follows:

“(New) Section 2.3.1.2 i:

“(e) Going Into Emergency Bypass During Freezing Conditions:
1.  When cold weather for Umatilla, Oregon, is forecast between November 1 and December 15, the McNary fisheries staff may place the McNary juvenile fish channel in emergency bypass mode, and may retain it in that mode until the beginning of the winter maintenance season, when they fully dewater the juvenile channel.
2. “Cold weather” is defined as “anticipated daily high temperature below 32oF or daily low temperature below 20o F.”  Staff shall use as a standard the weather forecast for Umatilla, Oregon, available at the NOAA website, www.weather.gov .
3. 
4. “If the project installs a proposed “X” or “Y” valve in the south trash sluiceway, eliminating the need to go into emergency bypass, the fisheries staff may shut down the water supply to the JFF after November 1, and not re-open it, except for testing, until the re-activation of the JFF the following March.”
Reason for Change:  
This proposed change would establish criteria for going into and out of emergency bypass mode during freezing conditions at McNary Dam.  The Juvenile Fish Facility (JFF) at McNary is particularly vulnerable to damage during freezing conditions because there is no practical way to shut off the water supply to the facility without going into emergency bypass mode.  This is due to the fact that the valve that would normally shut off the water supply to the facility is deep within the bowels of the dam, about 80 feet below concrete hatches on the deck of the dam, and below a series of large pipes and valves below those hatches.  Should that valve ever become stuck in the closed position, it would be very difficult and expensive to get to it, remove it, and repair it.  Therefore the valve has been left in the open position for many years, and personnel have traditionally shut off the water supply to it by activating the emergency bypass system.

The staff at McNary has proposed an alternative valve location, in the open area of the old sluiceway, which would allow closure of the JFF water supply line without having to go into emergency bypass mode.  However, until that structural change is made, going into emergency bypass mode is the only practical alternative to shutting down the water supply to the JFF, and therefore preventing freezing water damage to the facility.

The existing McNary Fish Passage Plan (FPP) does not address this scenario, so direction is clearly needed.  Last November, without clear criteria, there was a great deal of confusion and uncertainty when a severe freezing spell hit the facility.  There was additional confusion over when to restart the water supply and go out of emergency bypass.   The big disadvantage of going into emergency bypass is that the bypass route (the old north powerhouse sluiceway) does not have PIT tag detection equipment, therefore PIT tag data is not collected once we are in emergency bypass.

There are no existing criteria for going into emergency bypass at McNary Dam due to freezing conditions, nor are there criteria for going out of emergency bypass during a thaw.  McNary is currently using Ice Harbor criteria, which were developed for a totally different system that does not address some of the problems associated with the McNary system.
UPDATE 2/7/12: The daily high temperature will either be below 32 degrees or not.  If it is below 32, it will be for the whole day, because that is the maximum temperature for the day.  So the phrase "12 hours or more" does not need to be in there.
This new section for McNary would be better suited to be in Section 2.3.1.2.i for the Apr. 1 to Dec. 15 fish passage period, instead of the winter maintenance period.
Comments from others:

11/01/11 FPOM: the above changes to this operation were recommended.
01/20/12 FPOM: Remove duration of temperature forecast of 12 hours or greater.

Fredricks – make sure we are checking survival through this route.

Conder – could there be a new location for the valve?
1/30/12 NOAA Memo – No specific comments; however, the Corps still needs to look into the emergency bypass route to ensure its safety for adult salmon and steelhead.  Until the safety of this alternative bypass route is known, use of it should be viewed as truly emergency.  In addition, the main valve should be relocated to an area that is more usable.

Record of Final Action:  
APPROVED by FPOM at the 1/20/12 FPP Meeting, pending recommended edits.  Edits made by NWW and re-submitted 1/23/12.  Changes reviewed and approved by FPOM at 2/9/12 meeting.
